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Statement of the Czech Republic to the oral report of the High Commissioner on Human Rights on the human rights situation in Belarus

The Czech Republic supports the statement made on behalf of the EU.

The Czech Republic thanks the High Commissioner for her critical report on the human rights situation in Belarus including updates on human rights violations committed therein. In line with the EU statement, the Czech Republic firmly condemns these human rights violations, including those committed after the adoption of the Human Rights Council resolution on Belarus in June. 

Despite the fact that some of the political prisoners in Belarus are being released, these pragmatic steps cannot be considered as signs of a genuine change of the Government’s attitude to the human rights as long as these people are not rehabilitated as well. The Human Rights Council in its resolution has urged Belarus not only to release but also to rehabilitate all political prisoners who are not guilty of any crime, in order to comply with international standards and human rights law.

The Government of Belarus has also called for a round-table with civil society, but at the same time representatives thereof are being continuously harassed, some of them even detained, including the prominent human rights defender Ales Bialiatski, whose immediate release we request. The fact that Mr. Bialiatski was arrested under charges of tax evasion only demonstrates that the persecution of human rights defenders in Belarus is getting more and more sophisticated. Credible allegations of torture and ill-treatment of Belarusian political prisoners are alarming and so is the resumption of executions – both not only show disrespect to human rights but may also serve as a deterrent to civil activism. Also the controversial Article 193-1 of the Criminal Code of the Republic of Belarus, that makes actions connected with non-registered organizations punishable by arrest, is still in force. All this only confirms our conviction that conditions for a genuine dialogue between the Government of Belarus and civil society are not met.

The Government of Belarus has also officially invited the High Commissioner for Human Rights to visit the country. This invitation is of course not a substitute for cooperation with international organizations such as the OSCE. Belarus has not allowed continued presence of the OSCE office and failed to co-operate with its Moscow Mechanism. International monitors were expelled from the country. We urge Belarus to start co-operating with the Office of the High Commissioner, so that the visit can effectively take place. 

To conclude, the Czech Republic would like to thank the High Commissioner for Human Rights for the attention she keeps paying to the human rights situation in Belarus and to reiterate its support to her work.

Thank you.

